
    
 

   
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 

  
 

 
   

 
  

   
 

  

 
 

  
 

 

    
 

    
 

 
  

  
 

 
 

 
  

   

 
 

U.S. Department of Labor Office of Labor-Management Standards 
Suite N-5119 
200 Constitution Ave., NW 
Washington, D.C. 20210 
(202) 693-0143 

June 14, 2023 

Dear : 

This Statement of Reasons is in response to the complaint you filed with the Department of 
Labor (Department) on February 17, 2023, alleging violations of Title IV of the Labor-
Management Reporting and Disclosure Act (LMRDA), 29 U.S.C. §§ 481-83.  You alleged 
that violations occurred in connection with the union’s decision to rerun the August 14, 
2022 election of union officers conducted by Joint Council 43, an intermediate body of the 
International Brotherhood of Teamsters (IBT). 

The Department conducted an investigation of your allegations.  As a result of the 
investigation, the Department has concluded, with respect to the specific allegations, that 
there was no violation of the Act.  Following is an explanation of this conclusion. 

Section 402(a) of the LMRDA requires that a union member exhaust internal union 
remedies before filing a Title IV complaint with the Department.  29 U.S.C. § 482(a).  This 
requirement was included in the LMRDA to give unions a chance to correct election 
problems and deficiencies themselves, thereby preserving a maximum amount of 
independence and encouraging responsible self-governance. In furtherance of this 
legislative objective, the Department accords a certain degree of deference to a union’s 
decision to hold a new election in response to internal union election protests. The 
Department will not seek to reverse a union’s remedial decision to hold a new election 
unless it is apparent that the decision was based on the application of a rule that violates 
the LMRDA; the decision was made in bad faith, such as to afford losing candidates a 
second opportunity to win; or the decision is otherwise contrary to the principles of union 
democracy embodied in the LMRDA and holding a new election was unreasonable. 

On August 16, 2022, Kevin Moore protested the August 14, 2022 election, contending that 
delegates from Graphic Communications Conference (GCC) District Council 3 should not 
have been allowed to participate.  On October 21, 2022, IBT General President O’Brien 
issued a decision, agreeing with the protest and ordering a rerun of the election.  In 
pertinent part, President O’Brien found that the challenged delegates were not eligible to 
participate because GCC District Council 3 was not properly affiliated with IBT Joint 
Council 43.  
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Kevin Moore, President 
Michigan Teamsters Joint Council 43 
2741 Trumbull Avenue 
Detroit, MI 48218 




